Minutes of the LRUF General Meeting - Monday 20th July 2009
@ Broadwater Farm Community Centre

Present: Michael Bury (BTCV); Su Jolly (BWF Centre); Anne Gray (West Green RA, Tree Trust); Paul Bumstead and Richard (WGRA); Ghazale Jamsheed (FLR, WGRA, Tree Trust); Ray Swain, Rod Wells and Dave Morris [chaired] (all Friends of Lordship Rec); Martin Burrows (Back To Earth, and FLR); Paul Ely (LBH Recreation Services); Peter Corley (FLR and Tree Trust); Helen Steel [took minutes - additions by DM] (FLR and Lordship Rec gardener); Jenny Swain (Architect, Environmental Centre) Apologies: Nick Jackson (Haringey Play Association); Joan Curtis, Steve Hill and Ruth Green (FLR); Nigel Roberts (Lordship Rec Dog Club); Felix Waterhouse (Back To Earth); Irene Lee and Brian Scott (Friends of Graham Lee); Bernadette Riganti (LBH Neighbourhood Management); Lori Sherman, Luisa Baker and Michael Loughnane (all LBH Recreation Services)

1.  Minutes of Last Meeting 
The minutes of the last meeting held on 15th June 2009 were agreed to be a true record.

2.  New Playground 
Work on the new playground was unfortunately halted over the need to revise the 'levels'. Now resumed and will be finished 'probably in around 3 weeks'. There was also a query about the paddling pool - was it going to be brought back into use this summer?

3.  Play workers on site 
Haringey Play Association staff will be active in the adventure playground in the Rec from 28th July, Tues + Thursdays, 1-5pm for 5 weeks. 

4.  Moselle River Restoration 
The possible future use of hydro-dynamic separators to remove sediment and debris is still being looked into by the Environment Agency. This is being investigated separately from the main new designs for the Moselle so as not to hold up progress. But it would not in any event remove chemical or bacterial pollutants - mainly a matter for enforcement upstream by Thames Water and the Council. A survey was apparently carried out by Thames Water into possible misconnections in Higham Road, but no feedback has been made available. It was reported that Environment Agency staff have recently been in the Rec clearing some foliage on the banks near Freedom Rd.

Note: The design board overseeing the whole regeneration of the Rec had met on 16th July. Along with architects, designers and consultants for the various projects within the Rec, reps from the Council, the Friends, the Users Forum, Back To Earth and Parks Management all attended to feed in their views.

5.  Trees 

Wildlife & Nature Conservation Group 
Michael (BTCV) reported that the Lordship Rec Wildlife & Nature Conservation Group are planning a second site visit, on July 27th. The aim will be to follow up the action points from their original Report, and also look at trees and tree issues around the park.

Higham Road trees 
Paul Ely said he now believes the Higham Road north/south path mature trees should be retained due to the strength of feeling that any aesthetic and design benefits from their removal would be outweighed by the loss of trees/biodiversity/shelter. Paul is prepared to take this decision despite this not being his personal view. He explained that the design and development process is not easy: it has to be discussed from a local perspective and a design perspective and a decision made taking both into account, to ensure people want to stay involved and don't get demotivated but that at the same time the designs chosen are what is best for the park. 

Relocation of Millenium Tree Circle 
A letter from Mary Craine of the Tree Trust was circulated. She was very critical of the planned relocation of the tree ring as it she thought it unnecessary, and because the ring had been planted in partnership with the Council involving Tree Trust funds. She felt the Council were now breaking their word. Paul stated that the decision to plant the trees had been taken in good faith at the time but at a time when no-one knew of the opportunity for major re-development of the park. Moving the tree ring was an important part of the proposals because it interfered with a premier and unique view from Tottenham across to Alexandra Palace. The Council would seek to ensure that the trees were properly relocated and looked after. The proposals for relocation had been in the plans for over two years, and had been debated regularly over the last 2 years at both LRUF and Friends of Lordship Rec meetings, with a range of views (for and against) expressed but no consensus against the proposal. 

There then followed substantial discussion of this matter. The key opinions included: that the view across the borough to Ally Pally was unique in Tottenham and important and would be lost as the trees grew bigger; that the tree ring should be greatly appreciated and not be relocated without an exceptionally good reason; that it should be possible to safeguard the tree ring and the view if the crowns were raised and one of two of the trees were removed; and that any relocation should be done professionally and to an appropriate new spot, with a public re-dedication involving the original groups. There were some further thoughts and concerns about losing such a pleasant and shady spot, but also about the long-term suitability of the current site due to waterlogging causing shallow rooting, and with the trees being in an exposed position at the top of the hill they would become increasing vulnerable to high winds as they grew bigger.

There was still no consensus on the issue and Paul said he would go back to the landscape designers to give the matter further, detailed consideration. In the meantime, consideration (eg by the Wildlife Group on 27th) should be given to the proposed relocation site by the Shell Theatre and whether other sites might be preferable if needed.

Finally, whilst the planned overall substantial increase of trees (approx 280) was welcomed, there were further concerns expressed about the large number of trees to be removed in the plans and that there should be compelling reasons for their removal (eg unsafe condition, in the way of the new river channel etc).  

6.  Bike Track 
The LRUF had proposed some sort of low barrier around the track to prevent bikes riding off into trees/bushes. A 1.5metre fence had been added to the designs but this was felt to be too high. It was felt the barrier should stop bikes but without being visually intrusive - perhaps to waist height.

7.  Environmental Centre 
Jenny Swain (Architect for the Environmental Centre) explained that the initial drawings are now ready to go in for planning permission. After this it would be difficult to change the shape and size of the building (except to make smaller), but the interior arrangements could be amended if need be. The building will be 4.5m high, but with a green roof so it will look good from up the hill. It will be 330 sq metres altogether, but split into two sections, one slightly higher. Timber frame and foundations will be from recycled groynes from Essex. External walls will be straw bales with a lime render - which the local community could help to build. There will be gabions at the bottom of the walls for protection, and windows will be triple glazed. 

There will be access for emergency and service vehicles but no parking spaces. The plan to have a new access road to the Eco Centre from half way up Freedom Road has now been dropped, and instead the access road will be from the entrance beside BWF Community Centre. 

Jenny said she would reply to the detailed feedback she'd received from the Friends. A major challenge is that the current design is over budget by around 10%. May need to re-think more flexible use and sharing of some internal spaces including volunteer/mess room, office space, internal corridors - Paul said a meeting of key users might be necessary to resolve this. 

A Business Plan for the Centre, produced by Back To Earth, should be available by the beginning of August, which will aid further discussions about ensuring the building meets the needs of all park and centre users. There has been a first meeting of user groups to discuss the various needs and usage of the centre and joint management issues. Another is planned soon. 

8.  Regeneration Schedule 
The current schedule looks like this:

- The planning application for the whole project is nearly ready to go in. 
- On Sept 8th the Council's cabinet will be asked to consider and approve the Stage 2 bid to the Heritage Lottery Fund and the underwriting of the 'match' funding still needed
- Sept 18th is the deadline for the HLF bid to be submitted
- Oct is the deadline for submission of the 'Interreg'European Fund bid
- Winter 2009/10 - the planning application will be determined by the Haringey Planning Committee
- March 2010 - HLF decision awaited on whether the park gets the money
- Jan 2011 - onsite works begin (providing bid successful)

9.  Greater Community Involvement in Rec Projects 
Unfortunately the new temporary officer, Lori Sherman, has been unwell so has not been able to make the progress she'd wanted regarding improving the 'audience development' / community involvement strategy for projects in the Rec and for the regeneration process as a whole. 

10.  Regeneration Funding 
The project needs to raise a total of £6.3m, of which £4m is from the HLF. Work continues to identify and secure the current £1.4m 'match' funding gap by September - is doesn't have to be in the bank by then, but the Council need to underwrite the gap knowing that it is pretty certain to be obtained before the works start.  For example an application is being considered to the 'Interreg' European Fund. Volunteers' hours can't be used for match funding for buildings, but can be part of the match funding for some of the overall landscaping (approx £50 per day equivalent). People will be encouraged to sign up as volunteers at the festival. There is also a proposal to involve some local yr10 & yr11 school pupils.

11.  Damage to Northern Boundary of Main Field 
As previously discussed there is an urgent need to secure the park’s northern boundary where sections of the concrete fence have been destroyed and access has been gained to the park, damaging the hedge in the process. The maintenance budget for the park isn't sufficient to pay for the repair of the concrete fence, which was estimated at £27,000. Paul reported that £12,000 'section 106 planning gain' money from the development at the front gate has now been tracked down and could be used for the necessary works, along with some capital budget allocation. Discussion is needed re the best option to secure the boundary - whether repairing the concrete fence or replacing it with a continuation of the palisade fencing, or other. Tim Baker (Parks) is taking this forward.

12.  Broadwater Farm Community Centre 
Following overwhelming local support for the Centre during a recent consultation, the Council have agreed to fund it for another 3 years (rather than close it and transfer some of its facilities into the new school campus being built nearby). The aim is to try to develop and secure its long-term future as a sustainable community facility, including increased usage. 

13. Back To Earth projects 
The previously agreed Back To Earth plans for community gardens in the Centre grounds are now awaiting the go-ahead. 


14.  Staffing in Rec
Following the discussion at the last LRUF meeting, which expressed concern over aspects of the new staffing arrangements, Joan and Dave had met with John Morris (Assistant Director of Recreation Services) and Paul Ely. As a result there were ongoing efforts to sort things out. Some users had said Parkforce agency staff didn't seem to be in the park at all the publicised times at evenings and weekends.

15.  Wildlife Focus Group   
Should be involved in design input as an important part of the partnership. Their report had been widely circulated to those involved with the regeneration projects so that its views can be fed into the whole design process. The aim is to achieve the status of Borough Grade 2 Site of Importance for Nature Conservation for Lordship Rec. The landscape architects are going to commission a bat and reptile survey in the Rec in the near future. 

16.  Lake
FLR put in a funding bid for planned improvement works to restore and enhance the island and deal with silt in the lake. FLR and BTCV held an on-site visit with the funders to discuss conditions of a eco-audit of the lake area and survey of views on the proposals as part of the funding application. Funders seemed impressed with improvements so far and the strength of the group. The surveys are being arranged.

17.  City Farm 
There was a query on whether the proposed farm buildings had increased in height - at the recent consultation it was said they would be 5m high. Paul didn't think the height had changed but agreed to check. 

18.  Management Plan   
Is currently being rewritten for the future management of the park. The existing plan is being revised and slimmed down and the Council will seek views / input of key stakeholders before the plan is finalised. It will be added to the Phase 2 HLF bid in September. The Friends asked if a draft could be made available before their next meeting on August 2nd.

19.  Utility works & compensation  
There was a query about whether the Water Board and Gas Board had ever paid compensation for the damage they caused to the park during their works in the Rec last year.

20.  Low Carbon Zone 
The Council is aiming to bid for government funding for pilot areas to become 'low carbon zones', areas where special efforts will be made to substantially reduce fossil fuel energy usage (eg by mass insulation schemes). Lordship Rec and the neighbourhoods mainly to the south of the park have been proposed, partly because the Rec regeneration already includes energy efficient buildings. Back To Earth and community groups will be invited to be key partners in the efforts should the bid be successful.
.
21.  Lordship Rec Community Festival 09 
It looks like the event will get the funding needed, including £4,000 from Making a Difference. Regular planning meetings are being held, with more and more people now getting involved. The next meeting is August 3rd, and Felix had done a mailing to a wide range of community organisations.

22.  Events in the Rec
- The Big Lunch picnic on 19th July in the Broadwater Centre attracted 200 people, many of them from the football teams playing that day.
- The Friends had recently held a successful work-in in the Lordship Woodland to thin out some of the shrubs (especially the unwanted dogwood)

23.  Damage/disturbance to Rec from some events
- Concern was expressed over recent regular mass barbeques at weekends, where several vehicles had been brought into the park, and where damage had been caused by the barbeques to the grass and paths.
- There were concerns over a recent national evangelical event attended by around 300-500 people as damage had been caused to the park by a 40 ton truck brought into the park to construct a 'rock-concert' style stage - this had been driven onto the grass and also onto the Moselle culvert which may not be strong enough for such a heavy truck. Several vans and cars had also been brought into the park, and were driven at inappropriate speeds and had also been left parked within the Rec rather than being driven straight out after delivering equipment. The volume of the loudspeakers was too high and had disturbed other park users and nearby residents.

